#### EAST RIDING SCHOOLS' FORUM

#### THURSDAY, 28 JANUARY 2021

#### **COUNTY HALL, BEVERLEY**

#### **AGENDA**

**Chairman:** Claire Bunker

Venue: The meeting will be held via Microsoft Teams and a link will be emailed to School

Forum Members to join the meeting

Anyone else wishing to observe will need to email contact details to Jayne.dale@eastriding.gov.uk

**Time:** 6.00pm

#### PART A

- 1. Apologies for absence
- 2. Minutes of the meeting held on 19 November 2020 (pages 1 5)
- 3. Matters arising
- 4. Update on Children, Families and Schools Presentation by the Head of Children and Young People, Education and Schools
- 5. School Budget 2021-22 Report (pages 6 25)
- 6. High Needs Management Plan Report Presentation by the Head of Children, Young People, Specialist Services
- 7. Early Years Funding and Sector Update (pages 26 31)
- 8. Insurance Arrangements for Maintained Schools Report (pages 32 36)
- 9. Schools Financial Value Standard Presentation by SWAP Audit Services
- 10. School and Service Issues verbal update
- 11. Date and Time of Next Meeting Thursday, 24 June 2021 at 6pm

# PART B Confidential - Not for publication

No items to be considered.

#### EAST RIDING SCHOOLS' FORUM

#### **19 NOVEMBER 2020**

#### PRESENT:

#### **School Members**

Representing Head Teachers of Primary Schools: Mrs J Cattle, Mr P Richardson and Mrs S Woolhouse

Representing Governing Bodies of Primary Schools: Mrs C Bunker

Representing Head Teachers of Secondary Schools/Academies: Mrs S Bone, Mr G Chappell, Mr G Cannon, Mr S Ostler and Ms H Stephenson

Representing Governing Bodies of Secondary Schools/Academies: Mrs M Coates

Representing Heads Teachers of Special Schools: Mr A Hall

Representing Pupil Referral Units: Mr P Grimes

#### **Non-School Members**

Representing Early Years Development and Childcare Partnership: Mr L Wilkinson Representing Early Years Sub-Group: Mrs V Pooleman

#### Observers

Councillor J Abraham

#### Advisers

Ms D Myers, Head of Children and Young People, Education and Schools Mr J Neilson, Head of Finance

#### **Support Officers**

Mr J Fisher, Finance Manager Miss C Atkinson, Schools Management Accountant Ms S Tomkins, Inclusion and Access Manager Miss J Dale, Senior Committee Manager

The meeting was held via video-conference.

- **APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN Agreed -** That Claire Bunker be appointed Chairman until the next Annual General Meeting of the Forum.
- **APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN Agreed -** That Vivienne Pooleman be appointed Vice-Chairman until the next Annual General Meeting of the Forum.
- **884 APOLOGIES:** Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Mrs S Japp (Secondary Heads), Caroline Lacey and Eoin Rush (ERYC), Mr D Shepherd (Primary Governors), Mr D Walenta (Teacher Trade Union) and Ms C White (Nursery Schools).
- **885 MINUTES Agreed -** That the minutes of the meeting held on 16 July 2020 be agreed as a correct record with the deletion of Mr G Cannon and the addition of Councillor Abraham in the list of apologies.

#### **MATTERS ARISING -**

886 Business Rate Relief for Early Years and the Financial Impact of Covid-19 on maintained Nursery Schools - Further to minutes 876 and 878, Vivienne Pooleman raised the financial impact on both maintained nursery schools and private early years providers and asked that the local authority re-visit to see if early years providers could be given some financial relief for 2021/22. Julian Neilson stated that 100% relief had been given by the Government and this was the right time to raise but the authority were waiting for the Government's announcement regarding the Spending Review. Lee Wilkinson stated the early years were struggling for funding and several early years settings had already closed.

Councillor Abraham asked that this request be put before Members.

**Agreed** - Julian Neilson to prepare a report for Members.

887 Purpose of the Schools' Forum - Further to minute 877, Deborah Myers reminded Members copies of the ESFA's Schools Forum Powers and Responsibilities and the Operational and Good Practice Guide had been circulated with the previous agenda. A training session had taken place in 2019 to look at the roles and responsibilities, along with the consultative powers and voting rights. The Constitution had been amended in relation to the membership and the Forum were asked whether they would like to review the designation of Governors. Members stated they were happy with the current designation and would go back and canvass their Governors for support. Deborah would make enquiries to see if any primary governor from a small rural school would be interested in filling the vacancy.

Claire Bunker confirmed that she had originally raised the purpose of the School Forum for clarity into the financial information that was prepared and put in front of members who were then expected to vote on the figures with no knowledge of whether they were correct or not.

**Agreed** - That the membership would remain as is.

**THE CONSTITUTION** - No amendments had been put forward. The Constitution had been amended in 2019 to reflect the growing number of academies on the basis that four head teachers represent Secondary schools across the maintained and academy sector and this to be reviewed on an annual basis.

**Agreed** - That the Constitution be noted.

889 PRESENTATION BY THE HEAD OF CHILDREN, FAMILIES AND SCHOOLS - Deborah Myers gave a presentation which informed the Forum that there were 45,741 children attending school in the East Riding. Schools had been challenged with Covid and the Council continued to support schools and other settings with a plethora of support materials which had been produced. A 24 hour helpline had been set up early in March to support schools and leaders within the various settings and a partnership had been developed between schools, public health and the local authority. Deborah confirmed that the positive test protocol was working well. In the past three months school settings had 'new front door' arrangements which had been supported with training and a lot of work to support children and improve provision of education had taken place.

Regarding Education, Health and Care Plans - 92% had been finalised within the 20 week deadline during an incredibly busy time for everyone involved to support the families and the local authority would like to thank all the partners involved. The Council were committed to support schools and settings to remain open for children to attend. The biggest challenge was staffing and the use of supply staffing to allow schools to remain open.

Additional financial support from Central Government during the second lockdown had been suggested for the Autumn term to help with exceptional costs, to include supply cover and PPE and the local authority should hear soon when the next tranche of funding would be.

The numbers of children staying home or self-isolating was 6,057 which was 13.2% of pupil population and more pupils were in school this week than last week. The calls to the helpline had reduced. Home learning - all schools were providing high quality work for pupils and there had been a significate amount of work between the trade unions and leaders to enable that to happen

Deborah confirmed that the local authority would continue to provide all schools, leaders, workforce settings with regular updates throughout the remainder of the pandemic. Weekly meetings with the Department for Education and periodic meetings with Ofsted were continuing. The local authority would continue to raise Covid-19 funding concerns for schools on behalf of all elected Members.

Councillor Abraham informed the committee that the Leader of the Council had been lobbied to add a political voice for compensation for schools.

Deborah also confirmed that she had raised funding on behalf of the private early years settings and was hoping to hear from the Department for Education soon.

Since the last meeting, Deborah had met with approximately 300 providers regarding the key impact of Covid. There was a meeting due to take place early December with consultation groups to pull together feedback from various setting as to the pressures they were under.

**Agreed -** That the excellent support given to schools be noted and Deborah thanked for the informative update.

**890 SCHOOLS BUDGET 2020-21 TO 2024-25** - A joint report had been submitted by the Directors of Corporate Resources and Children Families and Schools on the Schools Budget 2020-21 to 2024-25. The final schools budget for 2020-21 of £241.803m had been approved by the Forum on 30 January 2020. Subsequent announcements by the Education and Skills Funding Agency (EFSA) had reduced the budget by £0.135m and the recoupment of the Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) by the ESFA for the 35 East Riding academies and the one free school reduces the budget by a further £81.627m resulting in a revised 2020-21 maintained school budget of £160.041m.

Following the Schools Forum meeting on the 30 January 2020, the ESFA announced a series of changes to the level of 2020-21 DSG -  $\,$ 

• Reduction of high needs block by £0.141m for 2020-21 to reflect an adjustment to the import/export of high needs places between local authorities;

- As a result of an increase in numbers in the January 2020 early year's census, the ESFA increased the East Riding's early years block by £0.005m. A further one-off increase of £0.003m has been made to the 2020-21 early years block which relates to changes impacting on the 2019-20 early years block allocation; and
- The ESFA recouped £80.822m from the Schools Block to fund the 35 academies and one free school and this figure will increase if there are any further academy conversions in 2020-21. Two schools have indicated their intention to convert during 2020-21 and the ESFA have recouped £0.609m from the high needs block to enable them to directly fund places which academies are responsible for.

As a result of those changes, the East Riding's schools budget baseline for 2020-21 has decreased from £241.803m to £241.667m including academies and reduced from £160.205m to £160.041m excluding academies.

Regarding the Schools National Funding Formula 2021-22, on 20 July 2020 the DfE released details which included provisional schools, high needs and central school services funding blocks. Details of the early years block together with growth funding within the schools block should be confirmed by the DfE in December. The key changes were highlighted in the report.

The DfE confirmed that for 2021-22 each local authority would continue to set a local schools funding formula in consultation with local schools but intends to put forward plans to move to a hard NFF in the future. The deadline for gaining political approval for any new local funding formula for 2021-22 and for submitting the Authority's Pro Forma to the DfE is 21 January 2021.

Regarding the local schools funding formula 2021-22, schools were consulted during the autumn term on three possible local funding formulas and 91 schools responded. The School Forum's preferred option was to use the existing 2020-21 local funding formula again in 2021-22 and this will be submitted to the Cabinet for approval.

A deficit exists on the centrally managed schools budget due to insufficient high needs block funding to meet demand as the number of pupils with Education, Health and Care Plans and the level of pupils' needs were constantly increasing. The DfE had released guidance on how they expect local authorities to tackle DSG deficits which included details on the completion of a management plan. The Council proposed to write to the Secretary of State for Education concerning the issues and to engage local MPs and other interested parties for their support.

- **Agreed -** (a) that the current schools budget baseline for 2020-21 of £241.667m be approved;
- (b) that the recoupment of £80.822m in 2020-21 by the ESFA to fund the current 35 academies and one free school be noted;
- (c) that the current level of DSG after recoupment for 2020-21 of £160.041m be noted;
- (d) That the Forum recommends to the Cabinet their preference for local funding formula Option 1 be used in 2021-22, and

(e) that any comments on the draft letter to the DfE regarding the challenges facing the high needs budget be forwarded to Jonathan Fisher.

# 891 BUDGET DE-DELEGATIONS AND CENTRALLY RETAINED SERVICES 2021-22 - A joint report by the Directors of Corporate Resources and Children, Families and Schools was submitted to the Forum which set out the background of the School Funding Reform changes introduced in 2013 whereby the DfE had instructed local authorities to delegate to maintained schools as much of the notional Schools Funding block as possible. This included funding for a number of specified services where in the first instant funding needs to be delegated to school can only be de-delegated with the agreement of the Schools Forum. Academies would always receive their share of this funding and de-delegations were not available for special

The DfE also permit, with the agreement of the Schools Forum, that funding could be retained centrally for a number of specific services. The specific services can be broken down into five main categories and in 2020 - 21 total £1.921m which represented the 2020-21 baseline for the central school services block. The DfE require the Schools Forum to re-assess and approve the level of de-delegations and centrally retained services. To assist the respective phases of the Schools Forum in making a decision on which budgets to de-delegate for 2021-22, a consultation exercise had been undertaken with schools. The 2020-21 de-delegation per pupil rates were detailed in the report and no changes to the approved 2020-21 rates per pupil for 2021-22 were proposed.

An announcement by the DfE on the final 2021-22 Schools budget and totals for the individual funding blocks will be made in December 2020 and a paper on this will be brought to the January meeting of the Schools Forum. A decision on whether to amend the level of central retention and the level of support afforded nursery schools in 2021-22 will need to be agreed at the January meeting.

It was noted that details of the local schools funding formula for 2021-22 have to be submitted to the Education and Skills Funding Agency by 21 January 2021 and include details of delegations and de-delegations.

#### **Agreed -** That the School Forum supports -

schools, nurseries or PRUs.

- (a) The de-delegation of the budgets listed in Appendix 1 for 2021-22;
- (b) the continued retention centrally in 2021-22 of those existing budgets retained centrally and listed in paragraphs 1.8.2 and 1.8.4 subject to the final level of the central schools services block being confirmed by the ESFA in December 2020, and
  - (c) the criteria behind the operation of the pupil growth fund.
- **892 DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING -** Thursday, 28 January 2021 at 6pm via Microsoft Teams.

#### EAST RIDING OF YORKSHIRE COUNCIL

Report to: East Riding Schools Forum

28 January 2021

#### Schools Budget 2021-22

# Report of the Director of Children, Families and Schools and Director of Corporate Resources

#### A. Executive Summary

The schools budget is funded entirely through the Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG). The DSG consists of four separate funding blocks – schools, high needs, central school services and early years. Each funding block is separately calculated by the Education and Skills Funding Agency (ESFA).

The schools budget funding settlement for 2021-22 was announced by the ESFA on 17 December 2020. The East Riding's DSG for 2021-22 of £261.893m is £10.976m higher than the 2020-21 level of £250.917m.

The 2021-22 DSG allocation also includes the transfer into DSG of £9.226m of Teachers' Pay and Pension Grants that were previously paid to schools separately.

The increase in DSG reflects the East Riding's 2021-22 share of the additional £14bn nationally announced by the Government in summer 2019 for schools funding over the period 2020-21 to 2022-23.

The increase of £10.976m in 2021-22 includes £6.903m for the schools block, £3.800m for high needs, £0.241m for early years and £0.032m for central school services.

Central schools services block funding will increase by £0.032m in total in 2021-22. This overall increase includes £0.172m added into the DSG for Teachers' Pay and Pensions grants relating to centrally employed teachers. Offsetting this is a reduction of £0.140m relating to the DfE's decision to phase out funding for historic commitments within the central school services block. It will be proposed to the Council on 11 February 2021 that this reduction will be met through an additional contribution from the General Fund budget.

Following extensive consultation with East Riding schools and the Schools Forum, it will be recommended to the Cabinet on 2 February 2021 that a local schools funding formula is maintained for 2021-22 and that the funding formula used match that previously approved for 2020-21.

Final details of the local schools funding formula are required to be submitted to the ESFA by 21 January 2021.

#### **B.** Corporate Priorities

Helping Children and Young People Achieve Protecting the Vulnerable

#### C. Recommendations

It is recommended that:

- (i) the Schools Forum considers whether they wish to make any representations to Cabinet and Council on the proposed 2021-22 schools budget.
- (ii) the Schools Forum approves the proposed central retentions to be funded from the central school services block, as identified in paragraph 4.5.

#### D. Equality Implications

The equality implications have been considered and no negative impacts upon protected characteristic groups were identified.

#### 1 Background

- 1.1 The schools budget is funded by a ring-fenced grant, the Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG). The DSG is broken down by the ESFA into four separate funding blocks schools, high needs, central school services and early years. The current level of DSG for 2020-21 is £241.691m.
- 1.2 Although the DSG is ring-fenced as a whole, funding can be transferred between the four blocks. The DfE will allow up to 0.5% of the schools block to be transferred to another block following consultation with local schools and the agreement of the Schools Forum. Movements between the other blocks are not subject to a limit and can be made with the agreement of the Schools Forum
- 1.3 It remains the DfE's long term intention that all schools' budgets will be set on the basis of a single national formula. However, the DfE recognises that this represents a significant change and the importance of stability for schools. On 20 July 2020, the DfE confirmed that local authorities may continue to apply a local funding formula for 2021-22 to determine how the amount of funding they receive from the DfE is distributed to schools in their local areas. However, within this flexibility is the mandatory requirement for local authorities to apply national minimum funding levels in their local funding formula. For 2021-22 these values are £4,180 for Primary pupils and £5,415 for Secondary pupils.
- 1.4 The early years national funding formula was introduced in 2017-18. The East Riding were funded at the minimum funding floor of £4.30 per hour for three and four year old free nursery provision. Funding rates for 2021-22 were confirmed by the DfE on 18 November 2020 and the East Riding was allocated an additional £0.06 per hour but remained on the funding floor at £4.44 per hour. Similarly, we remained on the funding floor for two year olds despite an increase of £0.08 per hour to £5.36.

- 1.5 The Secretary of State for Education confirmed to Parliament on 3 September 2019 that funding for schools and high needs will rise by £2.6 billion in 2020-21, £4.8 billion in 2021-22 and £7.1 billion in 2022-23.
- 1.6 Final details of the 2021-22 Schools budget funding settlement were announced on 17 December 2020.
- 1.7 The 2021-22 schools funding proforma, including details of the distribution of schools block funding through the local schools funding formula, will need to be submitted to the ESFA by 21 January 2021.

#### 2 2021-22 Schools Budget Funding Settlement

2.1 Following confirmation of October 2020 pupil numbers, the ESFA announced details of the schools funding settlement on 17 December 2020, as follows:

	Adjusted 2020-21	2021-22	Change	
	£m	£m	£m	0/0
Schools block	203.652	210.555	6.903	3.4%
High needs block	27.182	30.982	3.800	14.0%
Early years block	18.162	18.403	0.241	1.3%
Central school services block	1.921	1.953	0.032	1.7%
Dedicated Schools Grant - Total	250.917	261.893	10.976	4.4%

- 2.2 The adjusted 2020-21 baseline includes £9.226m for Teachers' Pay and Pensions grants that will be included in the DSG from 2021-22 but were previously paid to schools separately.
- 2.3 The ESFA has also confirmed that the 2021-22 recoupment for high needs place funding will be £0.434m. The ESFA will also recoup funding from the schools block for the East Riding's academies and free school. In 2020-21, the ESFA recouped £80.822m for the East Riding's current thirty five academies and one free school. This figure will be revised following confirmation of each school's funding allocation for 2021-22 through the local schools funding formula. The recoupment figure will be increased further for any subsequent conversions. Currently, only one further school (St Joseph's RC Primary School in Goole) is due to convert.
- 2.4 Particular problems continue to be experienced in the high needs block in 2020-21, with an overspend of £2.163m currently forecast. In addition and largely due to the high needs block overspend in 2019-20, a deficit on the DSG at the end of 2019-20 of £3.319m was reported. As a consequence, the current high needs forecast DSG deficit for the end of 2020-21 is £5.482m. In response to this high needs deficit, the Council has produced a management plan to start looking at bringing this deficit under control. The management plan is reported elsewhere on the agenda. No transfer of funding from the schools block to high needs block is proposed for 2021-22. However, this still currently remains an option for future years.
- 2.5 The early years block allocation of £18.403m for 2021-22 includes additional funding of £0.241m, all relating to the increase in the hourly rate paid for two and three and four year

olds. The hourly rate for two year olds has increased by 8 pence from £5.28 to £5.36, with an increase of 6 pence for three and four year olds seeing the hourly rate increase from £4.38 to £4.34. The following table provides a breakdown of the 2021-22 funding allocation compared to 2020-21.

	2020-21	2020-21	Change
	£m	£m	£m
3 and 4 year old universal funding	10.582	10.727	0.145
3 and 4 year additional funding for 15 hours	5.144	5.214	0.070
2 year old funding	1.944	1.974	0.030
Early Years Pupil Premium	0.112	0.112	0.000
Supplementary Funding Maintained Nursery Schools	0.318	0.318	0.000
Disability Access	0.062	0.058	-0.004
	18.162	18.403	0.241

- Supplementary funding from the DfE for maintained nursery schools was originally £0.530m in 2017-18. Over the past three years, this funding has been reduced by a total of £0.212m to £0.318m for 2021-22. The Schools Forum on 22 November 2018 agreed to reduce the maintained nursery school lump sum by £0.040m over the next three financial years from a lump sum of £0.130m in 2018-19 to £0.118m in 2019-20, to £0.098m in 2020-21, and finally to £0.090m in 2021-22. The planned total lump sum for the four East Riding nursery schools is therefore£0.360m for 2021-22, which is £0.042m more than the level of funding received. This additional amount of £0.042m will need to be found from the 5% of funding received for three and four year olds that can be retained centrally. The DfE have also confirmed that the £0.318m of funding already announced for maintained nursery schools is indicative and conditional. As a consequence this current level of funding will likely be amended during 2021-22.
- 2.7 For 2021-22, it is proposed that the early years central retention is £0.610m. This equates to 3.8% of the available funding for 3 and 4 year olds. This is below the maximum permissible 5%. Further details on proposals relating to early years can be found on the separate early years report on the agenda.
- 2.8 At the Forum's meeting on 19 November 2020, a request was made that the Council consider awarding discretionary relief to early years providers for 2021-22 if the government does not repeat the 100% relief it has provided in 2020-21. The government gave no indication that it intends to repeat this support for 2021-22 when it published its Spending Review on 25 November 2020. The Head of Finance has raised the Forum's request with the Council's Cabinet and it is actively being considered ahead of the full Council meeting on 11 February 2021.

#### 3 Local Schools Funding Formula 2021-22 – Schools Block

- 3.1 The Council launched a consultation on 14 October 2020 with schools and academies in the East Riding on three possible local funding formula options for use in 2021-22:
  - 1. Continue with the existing approved local schools funding formula
  - 2. Continue with the existing approved local schools funding formula but modified to include national sparsity values

- 3. Replicate the 'hard' national funding formula
- 3.2 On 19 November 2020, the schools forum agreed to support the use of option 1 for our local funding formula in 2021-22. This option will be recommended to the Council's Cabinet at its meeting on 2 February 2021.
- 3.3 The following is a summary of the proposed local funding formula to be submitted to the ESFA:

Factor		Unit Value	Total
ractor			Allocation
		£	£
1. Per Pupil Allocation	Key Stages 1 and 2	3,259	79,731,435
	Key Stage 3	4,482	47,625,732
	Key Stage 4	5,571	36,331,099
2. Deprivation		Various	13,313,322
3. Looked after Children		Various	263,536
4. Prior Attainment		Various	5,085,370
5. English as an Additional Langua	ıge	Various	316,431
6. Lump Sum		Various	19,140,000
7. Sparsity		Various	340,000
8. Split Sites		Various	148,785
9. Rates		Actual Cost	2,974,157
10. PFI Funding		Actual Cost	1,037,084
Minimum funding guarantee and c	apping deduction		339,551
Minimum Per Pupil Funding Level	1		3,236,221
Growth Fund/Infant Class Size Fu	and		672,000
Total Allocation			210,554,723

- 3.4 The East Riding has been allocated £0.844m of growth funding within the schools block for 2021-22. It is proposed that the East Riding continue to use the historic amount of £0.672m for infant class size funding and growth. The balance of £0.172m will be distributed to schools through the local schools funding formula.
- 3.5 No details have yet been made available by the DfE on schools funding allocations beyond 2021-22. However, based on the stepped increases in schools and high needs funding already announced by the Secretary of State for Education, as described in paragraph 1.5, a further funding increase is expected in 2022-23. If funding increases will be distributed in the same way as 2020-21 and 2021-22, it is projected that the East Riding will receive an increase of £11.212m in 2022-23.
- 3.6 Whilst the DfE announced in July 2020 that local authorities are still able to set a local schools funding formula in 2021-22, they also announced their intention to put forward plans later in the year to move to a 'hard' national funding formula in the future. However, the DfE has not provided a firm indication of when use of the national funding formula will become mandatory.

3.7 On 19 November 2020, the Schools Forum voted to support the current local funding formula incorporating any compulsory factors for 2021-22 including the minimum per pupil funding levels (option 1) as the preferred local funding formula to be used for 2021-22. The budget proposals at Appendix 1 include the continued use of option 1 to distribute the DSG to schools in the East Riding in 2021-22. These proposals will be recommended to the Council's Cabinet on 2 February 2021 for onward recommendation to full Council on 11 February 2021.

#### 4 Central School Services Block 2021-22

- 4.1 The final 2021-22 central school services block allocation shows an overall increase in funding of f0.032m.
- 4.2 The central school services block funds both a number of on-going responsibilities and historic commitments. The Government is committed to phasing out funding for the historic commitment element of the central school services block and thus similar levels of reduction are expected over the coming three years. The DfE have reduced the central school services block by £0.140m to reflect this.
- 4.3 To reflect the transfer into DSG of funding previously paid separately for Teachers' Pay and Pension grants relating to centrally employed teaching staff, the DfE have increased the central school services block by  $\pounds 0.172m$ . This relates to staff employed by the school music service.
- 4.3 The reduction in funding of £0.140m for historic commitments is to be divided between the contribution to the exclusions service budget (£0.047m) and the contribution to school improvement service budget (£0.093m). It is proposed that both the exclusions service and school improvement service budgets are maintained at their current level for 2021-22 through a contribution of £0.140m reduction to funding from the Council's General Fund budget. This is consistent with the approach taken in previous years.
- As part of the announcement of 2021-22 funding levels on 19 December 2020, the ESFA confirmed the level of funding they will be top slicing from the central school services block for copyright licences. The funding to be top sliced for copyright licences in 2021-22 is £244,940, an increase of £100 on the corresponding 2020-21 top slice. It is proposed that this is found by making a corresponding reduction to the admissions service budget.
  - a. The final 2021-22 proposed central retentions to be funded from the central school services block are:

	£
Central Licences	244,940
Contribution to responsibilities that local authorities hold for all schools	617,000
Admissions	626,225
Servicing of schools forum	580
Contribution to combined budgets – School Improvement	191,040
Contribution to combined budgets – Exclusions	95,550
Contribution to combined budgets – SACRE	5,270
School Music Service – Teachers' Pay and Pension grants	172,395
Total 2021-22 Central School Services Block	1,953,000

#### 5 Financial Planning 2021-22 to 2024-25

- 5.1 A copy of the final Schools budget plan is attached to this report at Appendix 1. The following paragraphs summarise the key points.
- 5.2 **Schools block** The DfE have confirmed that both the Teachers' Pay Grant and Teachers' Pension Employer Contribution Grant have been added into the DSG. Funding previously received separately by schools for these grants will now be included within the local funding formula allocation received by each school. Whilst the Government has recommended a freeze on public sector pay for 2021-22, with the exception of those on under £24,000 where a minimum increase of £250 is recommended, costs associated with the progression to a national living wage of £10.32 per hour by 2024 and a minimum teacher's salary of £30,000 by September 2024 continue to add financial pressures in the short to medium term.
- 5.3 **High Needs block** The high needs block is under considerable pressure both locally and nationally. Although the high needs block has increased by £3.800m in 2021-22 pressures identified including those relating to the increase in Education and Health Care Plans, growth in independent special school place costs and additional commissioned special school and enhanced resource provision places exceed this additional resource by £1.961m. Therefore, it is likely that the forecasted DSG deficit for the end of 2020-21 of £5.842m, described in paragraph 2.4, will increase further by the end of 2021-22. The remedial actions to tackle the high needs budget pressures are reported elsewhere on the agenda and are unlikely to start taking effect until 2022-23.
- 5.4 **Early Years block** The increase of £0.241m relates primarily to funding received for two, three and four year olds as a result of an increase in the hourly rate received for two year olds (8 pence) and three and four year olds (6 pence). This will be matched by an increase in cost on the hourly rate paid out for two year olds and three and four year olds.

#### 6 Coronavirus (COVID-19) additional costs

- 6.1 In July 2020, schools were able to submit a funding claim to the DfE for additional costs incurred during the summer term as a consequence of the pandemic, under 3 headings:
  - premises need to keep the school open
  - support for free school meals for eligible children who are not attending school
  - additional cleaning required due to confirmed or suspected Coronavirus (COVID-19) cases
- 6.2 A total of 84 schools were successful in claiming funding of £316,972.
- 6.3 On 15 December 2020, the DfE released full guidance on additional support to schools provided through the Coronavirus (COVID-19) Workforce Fund to support schools with the costs of staff absences from 1 November 2020 to 31 December 2020.
- 6.4 The fund covers support for schools meeting the criteria to help them meet the cost of covering workforce absences experienced from 1 November 2020 until the end of the autumn 2020 term. Schools can backdate claims to 1 November 2020 where they met the eligibility criteria.

Darren Stevens Director of Corporate Resources

Eoin Rush

Director of Children, Families and

Schools

Contact Officer Julian Neilson

Head of Finance

**Telephone number:** 01482 394100

Email: julian.neilson@eastriding.gov.uk

Contact Officer Jonathan Fisher

Finance Manager

**Telephone number:** 01482-394210

Email: jonathan.fisher@eastriding.gov.uk



# SCHOOLS BUDGET

#### Introduction

#### Portfolio Holder: Councillor Julie Abraham

East Riding of Yorkshire Council is highly ambitious for all our children and young people. We are committed to ensuring every child and young person has the best start in life. We do this by relentlessly championing education and learning experiences, working in partnership with education providers at all learning stages for children and young people of all abilities, including vulnerable learners such as children with special educational needs and disabilities and children who are looked after, in order to close the attainment gap and provide equality of opportunity.

In what has been an exceptionally challenging year for all, the strong partnership working between all our 150 schools, academies and the Council has played a significant role in minimising, wherever possible, the disruptive impact of the Covid-19 pandemic. This partnership approach resulted in the majority of pupils being able to remain in school and continue their learning.

However, it is clear that all children's learning has been impacted by the current pandemic and we are working with all partners to develop insight, analyses and understanding of this impact on the educational progress of children and young people. This work will shape how the Council will support all early years providers, schools and academies to make gains in learning and progress to ensure that the generation affected by this pandemic have the same life chances as their older and younger counterparts.

We know early years providers and schools are facing challenging times in terms of continued pressure on budgets which has been compounded by the impact of the Coronavirus pandemic in terms of resources and pupil outcomes. However we remain committed to supporting all our early years providers, schools and academies, on behalf of our children and young people, to raise standards; provide high quality learning opportunities; secure educational effectiveness; and continually improve outcomes, across all phases of education and age ranges.

Another ongoing challenge is funding of support for pupils with Special Educational Needs and Disabilities, as the growing pace of demand is exceeding the funding provision from the government and significant funding deficit exists as a consequence. This is a national issue for local authorities and pressure continues to be exerted on government to use the ongoing review of Special Educational Needs and Disability (SEND) to give councils the powers and long-term certainty of funding to support children and young people with SEND.

The Schools Budget is funded through the ring-fenced Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) which consists of four separate funding blocks:

- Schools block
  - With the exception of a small amount of funding held back for growth, this funding is distributed to local authority maintained schools and academy schools through a local schools funding formula.
- High needs block
   This is used to fund places at special schools, pupil referral units (The Hub), alternative provision providers, enhanced resource centres in schools and independent non maintained special schools. It also funds education and health care plans (EHCPs) for East Riding pupils aged 0-25 years placed in schools both inside and outside the East Riding.

- Early years block
   This is used to fund nursery education for two, three and four year olds and the majority of the funding is distributed to nursery schools and private, voluntary and independent settings.
- Central school services block
   This funds the admissions service as well as supporting the budgets for the exclusions service and the school improvement service.

Each funding block is calculated separately by the Education and Skills Funding Agency (ESFA) before being combined into one DSG.

Schools also receive specific government grants directly, the most significant of which are the pupil premium, universal infant free school meals grants, and sixth form funding.

As the annual funding level of the Schools Budget is set by the Department for Education (DfE) through the DSG, the Council's budget decisions are focussed on the local allocation of the DSG to fund individual schools, early years providers, and centrally managed education services.

The DSG paid to the Council for distribution includes the funding for academy schools.

The Schools Forum, a statutory group of representatives from schools across the East Riding (including academies), is consulted on the proposed schools budget and local schools funding formula.

#### **Dedicated Schools Grant**

In the Spending Round 2019, the Government announced increases to DSG nationally of £14bn between 2020-21 and 2022-23. In 2021-22, £4.8bn of this increase will be made available.

On 20 July 2020, the DfE announced the indicative allocations for the schools, high needs and central school services blocks. The 2021-22 indicative DSG allocation for the East Riding is £261.4m, an increase of £10.5m (4.2%) compared to 2020-21.

Final figures for 2021-22 including details of the early years block and pupil growth within the schools block were announced by the ESFA on 17 December 2020 following confirmation of October 2020 pupil numbers. Final figures are shown below. The 2020-21 budget reported below has been adjusted to include the transfer into DSG of £9.226m of Teachers' Pay and Pension grants that were previously paid to schools separately.

	2020-21	2021-22		
	Adjusted Budget	Provisional Budget	Chan	ige
Block	£m	£m	£m	%
Schools	203.652	210.555	6.903	3.4%
High Needs	27.182	30.982	3.800	14.0%
Central School Services	1.921	1.953	0.032	1.7%
Early Years	18.162	18.403	0.241	1.3%
	250.917	261.893	10.976	4.4%

Individual schools will not all receive the same percentage increase to their funding from DSG. The distribution of funding depends on the local funding formula which takes into account several factors including pupil numbers. The funding position of individual schools will therefore depend on their own particular circumstances and data numbers.

The Council, on behalf of all its' residents, continues to drive for improved levels of funding for schools to enable all our children and young people to have the best start in life and subsequent life chances. To that end, we continue to represent our providers and residents through the f40 group, the group of 40 lowest funded Local Authorities nationally, which lobby government for improved school funding.

# **Funding Distribution to Schools**

The government uses a national formula to calculate allocations of the DSG to each local authority and each school within its geographical area. However, the local authority uses a local funding formula to calculate the distribution of the DSG to individual schools.

During the autumn term of 2020, the Council consulted East Riding schools and academies on three possible local funding formula options to use for 2021-22.

Option I – The current local funding formula incorporating any compulsory factors for 2021-22, including the minimum per pupil funding levels.

Option 2 – The current local funding formula incorporating any compulsory factors for 2021-22 and the new sparsity values used in the national funding formula.

Option 3 – The national funding formula.

The results of the consultation were reported to the Schools Forum on 19 November 2020. The Schools Forum voted to support option I as the preferred local funding formula to be used for 2021-22. These budget proposals include the continued use of option I to distribute the DSG to schools in the East Riding in 2021-22.

# **Key Challenges**

#### **Schools Block**

Covid-19 has changed the focus of local authorities, early years providers, schools and academies over the last financial year. The pandemic of 2020 put an immeasurable pressure on learning providers who are funded through the schools block in terms of children and young people's mental health and learning, academic outcomes, workforce health and wellbeing and budgets.

Over the last five years, East Riding schools and academies, supported and challenged by the local authority, have secured significant improvement in the quality of provision and therefore Ofsted outcomes. This resulted in a 30+ % increase in the proportion of schools judged good or better by Ofsted. However, as inspections were suspended by the regulator in March 2020, the proportion of schools judged by Ofsted as good or better remain at 86%. The challenge that providers and the local authority face in 2021 and beyond is to resume and continue the earlier trajectory of improvement as the pandemic recedes and there is a return to a more normal operating environment.

Due to the Coronavirus pandemic, councils nationally did not receive 2020 key stage outcome data. The outcomes received by each pupil at all keys stages in the summer of 2020 was aimed at supporting pupils to progress to the next stage of their learning journey.

More importantly, children and young people across the East Riding have missed a significant amount of valuable classroom learning, initially for the 5 month period where provisions were closed due to the first national lockdown, and in the latter terms as a result of the need for frequent school community self-isolation. We know that this may affect the mental health and wellbeing and potentially the academic outcomes for children of all ages and education stages, and for each there is a risk. We also know that for our youngest residents, embarking upon their lifelong learning journey, the impact of this lost learning in the very early formative years could mean that children's learning and progress will potentially been delayed.

The most significant challenges faced by all our providers across the age ranges is ensuring that learning progresses at pace with the highest quality provision and that pupils mental health and wellbeing is accounted for and supported.

Early years providers, schools and academies must now harness the benefits, challenges and opportunities experienced through the pandemic by blending traditional learning approaches of face-to-face engagement with the use of technology to develop a modern repertoire and embed a cultural shift in how learning opportunities can be presented to children and young people to prepare them for the world of work in the 21st century.

One consequence of the Covid-19 pandemic is the significant increase seen in the number of east riding families who have chosen to electively home educate their children. In looking to the future, the council now needs to proactively anticipate the pressure this will place upon admissions, currently funded through the central schools funding block, when families choose for their children to return to formal education in the post pandemic phase. The pressure anticipated is one of a significant increase on the number of in-year-applications received that will need to be processed in order to secure a place for pupils back in school.

The most significant annual pressure facing schools continues to be pay increases. Whilst the Government has recommended a freeze on public sector pay for 2021-22, with the exception of those on under £24,000 where a minimum increase of £250 is recommended, costs associated with the progression to a national living wage of £10.32 per hour by 2024 and a minimum teacher's salary of £30,000 by September 2024 continue to add financial pressures in the short to medium term. A 2% pay award continues to be assumed for 2022-23 onwards. For the East Riding local authority maintained primary and secondary schools, pay increases are estimated to be £2.577m in 2021-22 and £17.212m by 2024-25. Over a quarter of East Riding primary and secondary schools have converted to academies and we are not in possession of their budget pressure projections. However, the schools funding block is allocated through the local schools funding formula to all local authority maintained and academy primary and secondary schools.

#### **High Needs Block**

The commissioning of high needs places is a responsibility of the local authority and consequently all funding allocated from the high needs block, including that provided to the three East Riding Special Schools and The Hub, is managed by the Council. The high needs block supports alternative provision, education health care plans in maintained schools and Special Schools.

The introduction of Special Education Needs and Disability (SEND) reforms in 2014 placed additional responsibilities on local authorities for supporting children with SEND. These

responsibilities have resulted in local authorities facing additional financial pressures with many local authorities now reporting deficits on their high needs budgets. Since 2015, the Council has seen a 90% increase in the number of pupils with Education, Health and Care Plans (EHCPs) and is now supporting over 2,400 young people with an EHCP. Consequently, the high needs budget for 2020-21 is projected to overspend by £2.2m.

Local authorities across the country are facing significant pressures on their high needs budgets due to this ongoing increase in service demand. A survey conducted by the Society of County Treasurers in October 2020 revealed that, of the 32 members who responded, an in-year high needs deficit of £202.8m was anticipated in 2020-21 and a cumulative deficit of £527.2m. The 2021-22 indicative DSG allocates the maximum permitted increase of £3.8m (14.0%) to the East Riding for high needs. It is projected that all of this increase will be needed to fund the existing overspends in 2020-21 rolling into 2021-22 and the continuing growth in the number of education and health care plans, demand for places at special schools and The Hub, and enhanced resource provision. Pressures facing the high needs budget in 2021-22 are projected to be £5.8m.

To help tackle the growth in demand, the East Riding has increased the in-take to each of our three special schools as well as investing in a new alternative provision centre. We have also increased the number of enhanced resource provision centres in our own mainstream schools. Despite these initiatives, the East Riding's SEND population and EHCP numbers continue to rise, as they do nationally, which places continuing pressure on the high needs budget.

The Council is currently working on a management plan to tackle the deficit and address the high needs overspend, as required by the DfE. This recovery plan will be presented to the local schools forum in January 2021 and will include measures to provide early help and support to pupils.

The government is undertaking a review of SEND provision and councils nationally have asked that this review is used to give them the powers and long-term certainty of funding to support children and young people with SEND.

#### Early Years Block

Due to the Coronavirus pandemic, payments to early years providers in 2020-21 (Summer and Autumn terms) have largely been based on estimated numbers rather than actual headcounts. Instructions from the DfE for spring term 2021 payments are still to be received. The full impact of this on the 2020-21 financial position and financial projections for 2021-22 can only be determined when DfE instructions are received.

Funding to be received by the Council for three and four year olds in 2021-22 has been increased from £4.38 per pupil per hour to £4.44. Currently £4.07 of the £4.38 is distributed to early years providers is £4.07 with the equivalent of a further £0.13 per hour distributed for deprivation. The remaining £0.18 (4.1%) is used to meet central costs. Proposals on how to utilise the additional £0.06 per hour will be presented to the Schools Forum in January 2021.

A significant number of early years providers rely entirely on funding which they receive from the Council for two, three and four year old places. Whilst this funding has continued to be distributed to providers during the 2020-21 financial year, many private providers have struggled financially during the pandemic, particularly because they have been unable to charge for additional hours when closed or effectively furlough staff due to the need to safely implement and manage smaller groups of children (bubbles), and there has been an absence of direct Government funding for costs associated with the pandemic, such as PPE and other hygiene related equipment.

#### **Future Plans**

#### **School Improvement**

The Council has an existing School Improvement Strategy which was proving effective and fit for purpose in a pre-Covid world, however the pandemic has changed the nature of schools and the need for school improvement. We now need to develop a refreshed School Improvement Strategy fit for the new future of education as we enter the recovery phase of this pandemic.

The refreshed strategy will need to take account of:

- a diverse range of individual school contexts and challenges
- new ways of working
- regaining gaps in pupils learning
- provision of newly established vulnerable groups which may not fit the current statutory definitions
- curriculum change
- mental and emotional wellbeing of pupils especially those in KS4 & 5
- local, regional and national lessons learned from the pandemic.
- supporting families to rebuild their confidence in school attendance

The pandemic has highlighted the need for early years providers, schools and academies to re-evaluate their curriculum to ensure gaps in learning are addressed at pace, so that no pupils are unfairly disadvantaged. The scale of this work is not to be underestimated. Leaders will require a careful balance of support and challenge to achieve this ambition, as well as access to high quality professional development, collaboration and training brokered and provided by the local authority.

The identification of, and support for all vulnerable children and young people, including those with special educational needs and disabilities and those children looked after, will be key a priority. The Council will work closely with schools providing support to ensure all pupils' needs are appropriately met and any lost pace of learning is regained.

The mental health and well-being of school leaders and staff is as essential consideration and will need to be appropriately supported to maintain a strong and sustainable workforce.

For this reason, the revised School Improvement Strategy will continue to build on the Council's ambition to ensure effective and sustained leadership in East Riding schools and settings, working with future, new and experienced leaders to provide access to high quality training and qualifications.

#### **Alternative Provision**

Alternative provision is required in order to improve the quality of outcomes for children for whom maintained settings cannot adequately meet their needs.

A full review of alternative provision, including the use of The Hub School, is currently being undertaken and a significant amount of progress has already been made. A comprehensive strategy is required to ensure that the needs of children with education, health and care plans who require an alternative education provision can be met locally.

The alternative provision review will also consider how alternative provision can be reorganised geographically within the East Riding to reduce pressure on the system thereby mitigating pressures in the high needs and the home to school transport budgets (General Fund). Future investment will be required in order to meet the on-going growth in demand for alternative provision across the East Riding.

#### Implementation of the National Funding Formula

It remains the government's intention for individual schools' budgets to be set through the national funding formula. The DfE recognise that progression to a national funding formula is a significant change and they are working closely with local authorities and schools to make the transition as smooth as possible. In the meantime, local authorities continue to be able to approve their own local schools funding formula for 2021-22, but whether this discretion will remain in place for future years has yet to be confirmed.

In September 2019, the DfE launched a review into tackling the "postcode lottery" of support services available for children with special educational needs and disabilities (SEND). The SEND review aims to improve the services available to families and equip school staff to respond to children's needs.

A key priority for the Children, Families and Schools directorate is the development of more East Riding centric high needs provision, which will potentially reduce the need to place children in expensive independent and out of area placements. Planned development at the new site of the St Anne's Special School in Hessle should increase the number of places available for high needs students within the East Riding. Further planned developments are planned for 2021 with the details yet to be confirmed.

#### Financial Plan

The East Riding has received an additional DSG allocation of £10.976m in 2021-22. It is projected that the East Riding will receive an additional schools block and high needs block funding of £11.212m in 2022-23, based on the announced national increase. There is no indication of funding increases for 2023-24 and 2024-25.

This results in the following four year financial plan for the Schools Budget.

	2021-22	2022-23	2023-24	2024-25
	£m	£m	£m	£m
Previous year's base budget	250.917	261.893	273.105	272.965
Funding increase - schools block	6.903	8.641		
Funding increase - high needs block	3.800	2.711		
Funding increase - early years block	0.241	-		
Funding reduction - central schools services block	0.032	- 0.140	- 0.140	- 0.140
Net funding increase	10.976	11.212	- 0.140	- 0.140
Projected funding	261.893	273.105	272.965	272.825
Analysed by Funding Block				
Schools block	210.555	219.196	219.196	219.196
High needs block	30.982	33.693	33.693	33.693
Early years block	18.403	18.403	18.403	18.403
Central school services block	1.953	1.813	1.673	1.533
	261.893	273.105	272.965	272.825

#### **Schools Block**

Schools block funding will be distributed to schools in full, with the exception of £0.672m of funding retained for pupil growth.

## **High Needs Block**

The high needs budget for 2021-22 will be set at £30.982m in accordance with the funding available, an increase of £3.800m on 2020-21. However, budget pressures of £5.761m are projected for 2021-22, exceeding the funding increase available, as follows:

	2021-22
	£m
High Needs Block - Budget Pressures	
Payments to Independent Special Schools	1.298
Bespoke Support Packages	0.265
Primary, Secondary & Academy School - Top Up Funding	1.000
Special Schools - Top Up Funding	0.360
Other Local Authority - Top Up Funding	1.143
Enhance Resource Provision - Top Up Funding	0.626
Post 16 - Top Up Funding	0.356
Place Funding - Special Schools	0.130
Place Funding - Pupil Referral Unit	0.270
Exclusions	0.111
Home Tuition	0.202
	5.761

- Payments to Independent Special Schools during the 2019-20 financial year, 32 new placements were made which was larger than anticipated and has created a budget pressure in 2020-21. Continuing increases in demand and the average cost of a place is expected to result in a budget pressure for 2021-22 of £1.298m.
- **Bespoke Support Packages** there has been an increase in the number of personal budgets approved for all aspects of Education Health and Care Plans (EHCPs) and other bespoke packages. This is due to a general increase of 90% in EHCP's since 2015, parents' better understanding of personal budgets linked to their child's needs and increased staff confidence in the offer and explanation of personal budgets. A budget pressure of £0.590m is projected for 2020-21. It is not expected to continue at this level going forward so a budget increase of £0.265m is proposed for 2021-22.
- **Primary, Secondary and Academy Top Up Funding** these budgets are under significant pressure in 2020-21. Based on the overspend expected in 2020-21, which reflects a continuing increase in EHCPs, a budget pressure of £0.593m is currently expected. The growth in EHCPs is expected to continue and could result in a budget pressure of £1.0m in 2021-22. The current funding bands were introduced in 2014 and have not kept pace with inflation. This is putting unsustainable pressure on schools and contributing to the escalation of children and young people through to specialist provision. A full review of the funding bands will be included as part of a whole SEND system approach in order to reduce the need for EHCPs in future. This work will take time to embed and have an impact on the high needs budget.
- **Special Schools Top Up Funding** the DfE has increased the basic entitlement in the high needs block from £4,000 to £4,660 to reflect the transfer of funding into DSG from April 2021 for Teachers Pay and Pensions grants. This equates to additional funding and a corresponding budget pressure of £0.360m.

- Top Up Funding Other Local Authority Schools this is currently increasing at a rate of 20% per annum, projecting this forward creates a budget pressure of £1.143m in 2021-22.
- Enhanced Resourced Provision Top Up Funding as the number of children and young people with SEND and EHCPs continues to increase, capacity within our specialist provision remains a concern. Whilst we have expanded our special school places, we are also continuing to develop specialist Enhanced Resource Provision (ERP) within East Riding. The Council now has service level agreements with 5 Primary Schools and 5 Secondary Schools to provide ERP, with new provision opening this year at Howden School and Croxby Primary as well as Hornsea and Market Weighton School's increasing their number of places available. This requires an increase in Top Up Funding of £0.626m in 2021-22.
- Post 16 Top Up Funding there has been a sharp increase in learners at both East Riding and Bishop Burton colleges. East Riding College rose from 33 in 2018-19 to 54 in 2019-20. Bishop Burton College learners have increased from 35 in 2019-20 to 74 learners in 2020-21. This creates a budget pressure in 2021-22 of £0.356m.
- **Special School Place Funding** following the development of new facilities at Riverside and Kings Mill School, capacity will increase during 2020-21 by a further 13 places and will then be a full capacity. This creates a budget pressure for 2021-22 of £0.130m.
- Place Funding Pupil Referral Unit for some pupils with or without an education and health care plan their needs cannot be met by either the special schools or by ERPs. The Hub School has a number of long-stay places for pupils with an EHCP whose needs would otherwise need to be met by an external specialist provision. There is limited capacity within The Hub School's physical space and we have recently enabled an additional two classroom spaces to be made available by re-arranging part of the corporate side of the building. This has provided classroom space for an additional 9 long stay spaces for pupils with an EHCP. We have already identified pupils with an EHCP whose needs could be met by The Hub. Without these additional places, pupils would have to be placed in more expensive out of county provision which would have an impact on the already overspent High Needs Budget but would also mean moving the pupils out of county, away from their family and peer group. A budget pressure of £0.270m for 2021-22 is projected.
- **Exclusions** there is a 2020-21 projected pressure of £0.111m. With children having been out of school for a significant amount of time due to the pandemic, we are expecting more social, emotional and mental health issues and anxieties with pupils. This could lead to more challenging behaviour, possibly resulting in more exclusions from school. We have a clear plan in place to support schools and pupils with this, but still anticipate an increase in exclusions. We expect the current level of budget pressure to continue in 2021-22.
- Home Tuition there is a 2020-21 projected pressure of £0.165m (at Month 5) due to increased referrals and hospital tuition. In the last academic year (2019-20), we had approximately a 64% increase in students who accessed the provision on medical grounds and these numbers are likely to steadily increase as further barriers to our service are removed/streamlined and as schools become more aware of our service. Furthermore, over 40% of medical tuition referrals have been related to mental health which is expected to increase by a further 35% due to the Covid-19 pandemic bringing total numbers up by an estimated 15%. Invoices for hospital-based education from 3rd party companies is also expected to rise significantly due to the current pandemic. Therefore, a 2021-22 budget pressure of £0.202m is projected.

A small saving of £0.022m in sensory integration is anticipated in 2021-22 due to lower than forecast costs in 2020-21 rolling forward into 2021-22 as some of the more expensive packages are ceasing. Therefore, the overall funding increase required for high needs is £5.739m, which exceeds the increase available by £1.939m. Consequently, the budget increase of £3.8m will be allocated pro rata across the above pressures in order to set a balanced budget.

#### **Early Years Block**

The East Riding will receive a three and four year old hourly funding rate of £4.44 for 2021-22 from the ESFA, which represents an increase of £0.06 on the funding per hour for 2020-21. The amount of early years funding that can be retained by local authorities for central services remains at 5% for 2021-22. The East Riding's hourly rate paid to all early years providers in 2021-22 was £4.07. A proposal on how to utilise the additional £0.06 per hour will be presented to the Schools Forum in January 2021, with any final decision requiring Council approval. The Government expects the entire increase per hour to be passported to early years providers. This decision may impact on the percentage retained centrally, although current forecasts are that it will remain at around 4.1%.

More funding will be required from the government in future years if early years providers are to meet the government's national living wage trajectory, currently projected at £10.32 per hour by 2024-25, whilst remaining sustainable.

The early years block for 2021-22 will continue to include supplementary funding for the Council's four maintained nursery schools of £0.318m. The DfE has only guaranteed this supplementary funding until the end of 2021-22. In 2021-22, the four East Riding nursery schools will each receive a lump sum of £0.090m. The difference between funding allocated to the four nurseries of £0.360m and the funding received of £0.318m will be met from the early years centrally retained budget. No further reductions in the nursery school lump sum are currently planned after 2021-22.

#### Central School Services Block

A number of services provided centrally either by the Council or the DfE are funded through the central school services block. This includes the admissions service and copyright licences, the administration of which is managed by the DfE. It also funds our exclusions service and makes a contribution to the school improvement service budget.

The DfE intends to phase out the central school services block. This process started in 2020-21 and there is a reduction of £0.140m (7.3%) for 2021-22. This will result in a reduction in the funding contribution to the cost of exclusions and school improvement services.

The reduction in the contribution to the exclusions service and school improvement service will be met from the General Fund. As a consequence this is reported as a budget pressure in the Children, Families and Schools budget paper.

The central block as a whole has increased by £0.032m, which includes £0.172m for Teachers' Pay and Pensions grants for centrally employed teachers.

#### EAST RIDING OF YORKSHIRE COUNCIL

Report to: East Riding Schools' Forum

28 January 2021

#### Early Years Funding and Sector Update

Joint Report of the Director of Children, Families and Schools and the Director of Corporate Resources

#### A. Executive Summary

The Education and Skills Funding Agency (ESFA) has announced that the 2021-22 hourly funding rates for the East Riding will increase from £5.28 to £5.36 for two year olds and from £4.38 to £4.44 for three and four years olds. Overall, early years block funding will increase from £18.162m in 2020-21 to £18.403m for 2021-22.

It is proposed that the hourly rate paid to providers increases from £4.07 to £4.14 for three and four year olds and from £5.28 to £5.36 for two year olds.

Of the £4.44 hourly rate to be received by the East Riding for 2021-22, £4.14 will be used on the hourly rate to providers, the equivalent of £0.13 will be used on the deprivation supplement, and £0.17 on central costs which include supplementary funding for maintained nursery schools.

As agreed by the Schools Forum in November 2018, a lump sum of £0.090m will be provided to each of the maintained nursery schools for 2021-22.

#### **B.** Corporate Priorities

Helping Children and Young People Achieve

#### C. Recommendations

It is recommended that the Schools Forum:

- (i) supports the proposed increase to the hourly rates from the Summer Term 2021 for all Schools and Private, Voluntary and Independent (PVI) settings.
- (ii) approves the central retention of £0.610m (3.8%).
- (iii) notes the ongoing support for maintained nursery schools through the payment of supplementary funding over and above the Government allocation.

(iv) supports the proposed use of Early Years balances in the Schools reserve to provide targeted financial support to ensure the sustainability of providers.

#### D. Equality Implications

Equality implications have been considered and no negative impacts upon protected characteristic groups were identified.

#### 1. Background

#### Funding for Maintained Nursery Schools

- 1.1 In 2016, the Early Years National Funding Formula consultation proposed moving to a universal base rate for all early years' providers. The DfE said that it wanted to minimise disruption and reassure maintained nursery schools on their position. The consultation put forward the provision of "supplementary funding for maintained nursery schools for at least two years" to take "account of maintained nursery schools' current costs and provide stability to the nursery school sector while they explore how to become more sustainable in the longer term."
- 1.2 The Schools Forum on 22 November 2018 agreed to reduce the maintained nursery school lump sum by £0.040m over the next three financial years from a lump sum of £0.130m in 2018-19 to £0.118m in 2019-20, to £0.098m in 2020-21, and finally to £0.090m in 2021-22.

#### Hourly Rate for two, three and four year olds

- 1.3 From April 2020, all providers of the free early education entitlement across schools and PVI settings receive £4.07 per hour for three and four year olds and £5.28 for two year olds.
- 1.4 Local authorities are able to retain an amount for central costs of up to 5% of the total three and four year old allocation. In the East Riding, the decision was taken to pass as much as possible to Schools and PVI settings resulting in a central retention of 4.1% in 2020-21.

#### 2. Funding Announcements

- 2.1 On 17 December 2020, the Education and Skills Funding Agency (ESFA) announced the 2021-22 hourly funding rates for the East Riding. For two year olds, this will increase from £5.28 to £5.36. For three and four years olds this will increase from £4.38 to £4.44.
- 2.2 On 17 December 2020, the ESFA announced the schools budget funding settlement for 2021-22. The details of the early years block funding are as follows:

	2020-21	2021-22	Change
	£m	£m	£m
3 and 4 year old universal funding	10.582	10.727	0.145
3 and 4 year additional funding for 15 hours	5.144	5.214	0.070
2 year old funding	1.944	1.974	0.030
Early Years Pupil Premium	0.112	0.112	0.000
Supplementary Funding Maintained Nursery Schools	0.318	0.318	0.000
Disability Access	0.062	0.058	-0.004
	18.162	18.403	0.241

2.3 The settlement confirmed that local authorities can continue to retain a maximum of 5% of the funding for three and four year olds for central early years costs.

#### 3. Funding Proposals for 2021-22

- 3.1 As agreed by the Schools Forum in November 2018, a lump sum of £0.090m will be provided to each of the maintained nursery schools for 2021-22.
- 3.2 This will require funding of £0.360m compared with the £0.318m provided in the early years block. It is proposed that the difference of £0.042m will be found from the central retention relating to three and four year olds.
- 3.3 It is proposed that the hourly rate paid to providers increases from £4.07 to £4.14 for three and four year olds and from £5.28 to £5.36 for two year olds.
- 3.4 This means that all £0.06 of the £0.06 hourly funding rate increase from the ESFA for 2020-21 is passed to providers, plus an extra £0.01. This extra £0.01 is funded by reducing the proportion of the 3 and 4 year old funding retained centrally. The central retention will represent 3.8% of the funding for 3 and 4 year olds, against the maximum allowable of 5%.
- 3.5 In addition, eligible schools and settings receive a deprivation supplement worth £0.467m.
- 3.6 To summarise, of the £4.44 hourly rate to be received by the East Riding, £4.14 will be used on the hourly rate to providers, the equivalent of £0.13 will be used on the deprivation supplement, and £0.17 on central costs.
- 3.7 This will mean that, of the £15.941m provided for 3 and 4 year olds, £14.864m will be used on the hourly rate to providers, £0.467m will be used on the deprivation supplement and £0.610m on central costs.
- 3.8 The following table represents the changes between 2020-21 and 2021-22 in the distribution of the hourly rate between payments to nursery schools, nursery classes and PVIs, deprivation and central costs.

#### Three and Four Year Old Funding

	2020-21	2020-21	2020-21	2021-22	2021-22	2021-22
	Per Hour	£m	%	Per Hour	£m	0/0
Nursery Schools,						
nursery classes and						
PVIs	4.07	14.646	92.9%	4.14	14.864	93.2%
Deprivation	0.13	0.468	3.0%	0.13	0.467	2.9%
Central Costs	0.18	0.648	4.1%	0.17	0.610	3.9%
Total	4.38	15.762		4.44	15.941	

3.9 This central retention will represent 3.9% of the funding for 3 and 4 year olds. This is against a maximum allowable of 5%. The £0.610m will directly fund approximately 19.5 WTE posts, the maintained nursery lump sum top-up described in 3.2, the emergency childcare funding budget and a contribution towards Early Years overheads.

#### Central retention costs 2021-22

	£m
Staffing	0.491
Emergency Childcare funding and equipment	0.042
Maintained Nurseries	0.042
Free School Meals	0.005
Early Year Overheads	0.030
	0.610

3.10 There is currently a balance of £0.737m relating to Early Years in the Schools reserve. This balance is due to cumulative underspends on the Early Years block (Individual Schools Budget) of the Dedicated Schools Grant in previous financial years. Many providers are facing financial challenges as a consequence of the Covid-19 pandemic and the local authority has a duty to ensure that universal provision within the East Riding remains sustainable. Therefore, it is proposed that the utilisation of this reserve to provide targeted financial support to ensure the sustainability of providers be explored as a matter of urgency. Any consequential recommendations will be subject to the Council's decision making process.

#### 4. Impact of the Pandemic

4.1 In East Riding a significant proportion of Early Years providers are from the Private and Voluntary sector, hence many will be classed as small to medium sized enterprises (SMEs). Like many SMEs they faced some similar challenges prior to and during the pandemic. They have also been able to access some of the support made available to SMEs generally throughout the pandemic, however there have been some differences in this when comparing an early years SME to other types of SMEs.

- 4.2 Furlough has been available to the sector, but it did not have the same criteria for Early Years providers. The reason for this is linked to the fact a proportion of their income comes from the funded early years entitlement, so in a sense could be classed as guaranteed, albeit guaranteed at a rate of £4.07/£5.28 per hour. So providers were only able to furlough staff against the proportion of their additional charged for income. When also taking into consideration managing smaller groups/bubbles of children, staffing ratios set by Ofsted and other factors to ensure a safe and as a lower risk environment as possible, providers have reported this was not always a straight forward and easy thing to manage.
- 4.3 There are also other areas of difference that it could be argued make running an early years business more complex in comparison to other small businesses. Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) will have caused additional costs for all businesses in some way shape or form. However, the cost to an early years setting has been significant in the context of continuing to educate and care for young children, similar to that of schools, where support was provided. As well as the costs of the common resources / equipment associated with the pandemic, early years providers have also at times had to manage children in 'bubbles' and carry out very thorough cleaning programmes at various points of a day, with weekly deep cleans. This makes it difficult to utilise staff across rooms as they would normally, whilst also ensuring enough staff are available to manage this additional work. Some settings have also reported that in managing bubbles/smaller groups, they have had to reconfigure space to accommodate safe working, resulting in reduced the numbers in baby rooms or further capping the numbers of children able to attend under normal circumstances below the normal staffing ratios required by Ofsted.
- 4.4 During the pandemic, one of the other key issues providers have reported via their Early Years Advisor or through East Riding provider consultation groups has been the reductions in the additional hours they charge for, as in the hours parents will pay for above either the standard 15 funded hours (for 2, 3 and 4 year olds) or the 30 hours for working households. Many parents understandably chose not to, or may have not been able to, take up their place during the Summer Term 2020 (first lockdown). Currently, for the Spring Term (current lockdown), approximately 1,100 parents elected for their child not to take up the place that was available to them for this term.
- 4.5 Prior to the pandemic, pre-schools were the part of the sector where most closures occurred. The main cause of this can be linked back to the introduction of 30 hours funded childcare for working households and the complexities this then caused for this part of the sector. During the pandemic, 19 closures have occurred across all parts of the sector, pre-schools, nurseries and childminders. The local authority has a statutory duty to ensure there are sufficient early year's places on offer for families to access. This is assessed via its Sufficiency Assessment. This is currently being developed for the coming year 2021/22.

Darren Stevens Director of Corporate Resources

Eoin Rush Director of Children, Families and Schools Contact Officer Lee Wilkinson

Strategic Manager

Telephone number: 01482 396401

Email: lee.wilkinson@eastriding.gov.uk

Contact Officer Julian Neilson

Head of Finance

Telephone number: 01482 394100

Email: julian.neilson@eastriding.gov.uk

Contact Officer Jonathan Fisher

Finance Manager

Telephone number: 01482 394210

Email: jonathan.fisher@eastriding.gov.uk

#### EAST RIDING OF YORKSHIRE COUNCIL

Report to: East Riding Schools Forum

28 January 2021

#### **Insurance Arrangements for Maintained Schools**

Report of the Director of Corporate Resources

#### A. Executive Summary

With effect from 1 April 2020, the Department for Education extended the availability of its Risk Protection Arrangement (RPA) to local authority maintained schools. The RPA is a discretionary pooling mechanism put in place as a cheaper alternative to commercial insurance policies.

Currently, maintained schools are provided with insurance cover through the Council insurance arrangements.

For several important reasons, it is considered that joining the RPA would not be the best outcome for schools. The RPA would not provide coverage for all key risks, a contractual guarantee of payments, or recognise the use of schools as community assets outside of education provision. It also fails to cover the Council for its duties in ensuring continuity of education provision and there is a lack of clarity over how the scheme would cover the Council as the employer for employers' liability claims.

The service provided by the Council and its insurers is considered to be superior to that offered by the RPA. It provides schools with access to the advice, support, expertise and local knowledge provided by the Council in obtaining the correct cover and dealing with insurance claims. Furthermore, the combined power of the Council and insurer provides a range of added value services, including specialist risk management advice, support and claims management. The Council's insurers have a proven track record, with expertise being provided in specialist and sensitive areas such as safeguarding and catastrophic losses.

#### B. Corporate Priorities

Helping Children and Young People Achieve

#### C. Recommendation and Reason for Recommendation

It is recommended that the Forum notes the contents of the report.

### D. Equality Implications

The equality implications have been considered and no negative impacts upon protected characteristic groups were identified.

#### 1 Background

- 1.1 In September 2014, the Department for Education (DfE) launched the Risk Protection Arrangement (RPA) for academies, academy trusts and free schools as an alternative to commercial insurance. The RPA was initiated in order to help reduce the cost to the public purse of protecting academies against insurable risks.
- 1.2 In September 2019, the DfE issued a public consultation to consider extending the RPA to Local Authority Maintained Schools (LAMS). The results of the consultation were published on 21 January 2020, resulting in the DfE extending the RPA to include LAMS from 1 April 2020.
- 1.3 Schools could apply to be members of the RPA in two ways. Either through the local authority opting in on behalf of all maintained schools en masse on the vote of the schools forum, or individual governing bodies of schools could decide to join the RPA. Due to the late introduction of the change, the DfE did not expect mass membership through dedelegation in 2020-21.
- 1.4 The Schools Forum met on 30 January 2020 and no decision was taken on behalf of schools to join the RPA en masse. Schools Forum members wanted to first hear back from their colleagues on their wishes. As a consequence, any school joining the RPA in 2020-21 would have needed to make their own decision to join.

#### 2 Advantages of the RPA to Schools and the Council

- 2.1 In its consultation, the DfE emphasised the potential upfront cost savings for schools that opt into the RPA as the price is a fixed rate per pupil and is not affected by the value of the school building or poor claims experience.
- 2.2 The RPA provides legal expenses cover relating to employment disputes, contractual disputes, tax investigations, civil actions in relation to school expulsions, employment disputes & other disputes.
- 2.3 The RPA provides slightly wider cover than that purchased by the Council, e.g. terrorism and subsidence cover. However, it is a conscious decision made by the Council, through consideration of the level of risk locally against the cost of purchasing insurance cover for these risks.

#### 3 Areas of Concern of the RPA to Schools and the Council

- 3.1 Schools that join the RPA would lose the support that the Council's insurance team and the wider local authority provide to schools on insurance matters. Local knowledge is used to determine the best proposition and appropriate level of service for schools. This knowledge and local support is fundamental when a school has an issue and needs assistance. Under the RPA, this local knowledge and support will be lost.
- 3.2 The RPA does not cover the full package of risks. Engineering inspections and motor insurance will need to be purchased separately. There is concern that schools may not have the expertise to know the extent of insurance coverage required outside the RPA.
- 3.3 The RPA has been established as a form of discretionary pooling mechanism. A discretionary pool is not insurance and it is believed that no catastrophic protection has been purchased to protect the fund. Insurance is a contractual commitment from one party to

another. A discretionary pooling arrangement does not provide any contractual guarantee of payment either now nor in the future. If the RPA ceased, it is not known whether the DfE would continue to pay claims relating to the period that the arrangement was in place that it is not legally liable to honour.

- 3.4 Schools form part of the local authority infrastructure and undertake the role of more than just a school, for example, voting and community assets. Current insurance arrangements recognise this and respond in partnership with all users in the event of a loss. There is concern that the RPA will not take this into consideration.
- 3.5 In the event of a major loss, the RPA is not obliged to replace a school to the same quality or to suit the requirements of the local community.
- 3.6 It is not clear how the RPA will respond to employers' liability claims. School staff would still be employees of the Council and in the event of an injury to a member of staff they would litigate against their employer, the Council. However, the Council would no longer be indemnified under its own insurance arrangements for such claims.
- 3.7 The duty to educate the children remains with the Council. In the event of a claim, if there is an issue with the RPA, the Council may need to find and fund alternative accommodation.
- 3.8 The combined power of the Council and insurer provides a range of added value services, including specialist risk management advice, support and claims management. Insurers are experts in this area and carry out a programme of surveys to inspect premises and make recommendations for improvements to better manage the risks. Insurers have a proven track record, with expertise being provided in specialist and sensitive areas such as safeguarding and catastrophic losses.
- 3.9 The DfE has given local authorities the option of being able to set the operating model and to continue to be able to provide our vital layer of expertise. However, this service cannot be provided without cost and the DfE notes it is reasonable to expect this to be recouped through a service charge to the school.

## 4 Council Insurance Arrangements for Local Authority Maintained Schools

- 4.1 For economies of scale, the Council purchases blanket external insurance policies with large excesses. All maintained schools have traditionally arranged their insurance through the Council.
- 4.2 Each year an individual insurance quotation was sent to schools, detailing their insurance charge for the forthcoming financial year. Prior to 1 April 2020, the insurance charge was calculated on a combination of factors such as the buildings sum insured, pupil numbers, salaries & wages, claims experience and amounts to cover claims below the policy excess. Large schools with the most staff and pupils paid more than the smaller schools. Schools with a good claims experience paid less than schools with more claims.
- 4.3 In 2019-20, the amount charged by the Council to schools based on price per pupil ranged from  $f_1$ 2 to  $f_2$ 100 and averaged at  $f_2$ 25.21 per pupil.
- 4.4 As the Department for Education (DfE) had decided to extend their Risk Protection Arrangement (RPA) to Local Authority Maintained Schools from 1 April 2020, it was felt that amendments needed to be made to the way the Council calculated its insurance charges to schools, otherwise there was a risk that schools with an adverse claims history would

- move to the RPA due to the savings that they could make, leaving the remaining schools with higher insurance costs.
- 4.5 The Council was able to match the £18 per pupil charged by the RPA by simply passing on maintained schools' share of the Council's insurance premiums. As a result of matching the price offered by the RPA, only one school, at their Diocese insistence, moved to the RPA. However, experience in 2020-21 has proved that the charge is insufficient to fund schools' claims below the Council's policy excesses, particularly in the wake of the Covid-19 pandemic. Therefore, pricing needs to be revised with effect from 1 April 2021.

#### 5 Arrangements from April 2021

- 5.1 Individual schools remain free to join the RPA if they wish. The cost of the RPA from 1 April 2021 will increase to £19 per pupil.
- 5.2 The Council will continue to purchase insurance for schools in the current manner and calculate the charge to schools on a price per pupil basis. However, it will not be possible for the Council to maintain the price at £18 per pupil. Early indications are that the price per pupil will need to be set in the region of £26 per pupil, for the following reasons:
  - 5.2.1 An insurance revaluation on all school properties has been completed during 2020-21. The resultant increase in the buildings sum insured has incurred an additional premium of f,68,000.
  - 5.2.2 The Council's insurer for personal accident and travel insurance removed all cover for Covid-19 related claims with effect from 1 October 20. It was recognised that the financial consequences could be severe for schools as they would be without cover for school trips that were cancelled due to Covid-19 whilst having to provide refunds to families. Consequently, the Council took the decision to source cover from an alternative provider but this resulted in a premium increase of £34,000.
  - 5.2.3 Whilst it covers the costs of premiums, the current charge does not provide sufficient funds to meet the cost of claims falling below the Council's policy excesses. The annual costs of claims received in the last five years which fall below the policy excess averages at £89.5k.
- 5.3 It should be noted that the Council will need to review arrangements if a significant number of maintained schools opt to join the RPA. This would increase insurance costs for schools that remain with the Council for insurance as it would reduce economies of scale, and it would also threaten the viability of the schools' sickness and absence insurance scheme administered by the Council.

#### 6 Conclusion

- 6.1 For several important reasons, it is considered that joining the RPA would not be the best outcome for schools. The RPA would not provide coverage for all key risks, a contractual guarantee of payments, or recognise the use of schools as community assets outside of education provision. It also fails to cover the Council for its duties in ensuring continuity of education provision and there is a lack of clarity over how the scheme would cover the Council as the employer for employers' liability claims.
- 6.2 The service provided by the Council and its insurers is considered to be superior to that offered by the RPA. It provides schools with access to the advice, support, expertise and

local knowledge provided by the Council in obtaining the correct cover and dealing with insurance claims. Furthermore, the combined power of the Council and insurer provides a range of added value services, including specialist risk management advice, support and claims management. The Council's insurers have a proven track record, with expertise being provided in specialist and sensitive areas such as safeguarding and catastrophic losses.

Darren Stevens Director of Corporate Resources

Contact Officer: Julian Neilson

Head of Finance

**Telephone Number:** (01482) 394100

Email: julian.neilson@eastriding.gov.uk

Contact Officer: Jo-anne Sissons

Insurance and Risk Manager

**Telephone Number:** (01482) 394191

Email: jo-anne.sissons@eastriding.gov.uk

**Background Papers** None